UC San Diego

Policy Briefs

Title

Huawei is Quietly Dominating China's Semiconductor Supply Chain

Permalink

https://escholarship.org/uc/item/5mb033m9

Author

Hmaidi, Antonia

Publication Date

2024-04-05

Data Availability

The data associated with this publication are within the manuscript.

Peer reviewed





Huawei is Quietly Dominating China's Semiconductor Supply Chain

ANTONIA HMAIDI

Summary

Huawei is emerging as the leader of China's national team in semiconductors, dominating chip manufacturing and seeking to integrate the country's entire supply chain. Its ambitions stem from both its placement on the U.S. Entity List and strong government support at the national and local level. Internationally, Huawei is coy about these ambitions, hiding its supply chain involvement and often operating under a different company's name. Meanwhile, Huawei's experience is also encouraging other Chinese technology companies to support China's quest for chip self-sufficiency, developing new hardware and software for that purpose. The clandestine nature of Huawei's involvement—it is not known who serves what role in semiconductor production—makes it more difficult for Western companies and governments to assess China's progress in technology, vet potential partners and customers, and conduct risk assessments.



This brief is part of a special series organized jointly by the University of California Institute on Global Conflict and Cooperation (IGCC) and the Mercator Institute for China Studies (MERICS). This analysis was originally presented at the Conference on the Chinese National Innovation and Techno-Industrial Ecosystems in Berlin, September 5–6, 2023.

Key Findings

- Huawei is emerging as the leader of a national team in semiconductors. It dominates the supply chain, particularly in chip manufacturing.
- Huawei is transforming from a telecommunications national champion to a company that oversees the complete value chain for semiconductors. This comes as a result of both Chinese government support and U.S. government restrictions.
- Huawei is quietly expanding its presence across the supply chain, including in lithography, a key chokepoint for China's semiconductor progress. As "team lead," Huawei often performs the role of integrator, becoming more and more like its competitor Samsung, a large South Korean conglomerate.
- The new Huawei Mate 60 Pro phone, released in September 2023, exemplifies Huawei's success in supply chain integration.
 The phone's use of advanced chips—which U.S. restrictions had sought to prevent demonstrates how Huawei has cooperated with other Chinese companies and invested in the semiconductor supply chain.

- For instruction set architecture, the software for executing chip production which represents another key supply chain chokepoint with high levels of market concentration, China's government has chosen an open-source architecture that was pioneered in the United States: RISC-V.
 Top artificial intelligence and software companies like Alibaba and Tencent have been charged with furthering progress in using RISC-V.
- For international partners and rivals,
 these developments make strategies to
 simultaneously de-risk in some areas while
 continuing cooperation and trade in others—
 what the United States calls the "small
 yard, high fence" approach—difficult. With
 Huawei quietly present across the Chinese
 semiconductor supply chain and its role
 serving national, military, and strategic
 goals, it is becoming ever more difficult to
 ensure that products delivered to China
 are not diverted to the military or other
 restricted end uses.
- For policymakers, analyzing China's progress in semiconductors is becoming more difficult, because U.S. technology restrictions on firms included on its Entity List create an incentive for companies to hide their achievements.

Introduction

China has reinvigorated its effort to become "self-sufficient in science and technology" (科技自立自强), motivated by the shock of the U.S.-China trade and technology war and President Xi Jinping's emphasis on security.¹ China's new-style whole-ofnation effort is characterized by building national teams under the guidance of large private or stateowned companies. This should enable, officials hope, the formation of a "complete industrial chain" within China.²

Belonging to a national team confers domestic advantages but international disadvantages, such as being put on the U.S. Department of Commerce's Entity List, which places restrictions on the export or transfer of specific strategic American technologies. Due to these international disadvantages, Beijing has become more circumspect in making these "national team" assignments, and Chinese companies avoid making their designation as part of a national team public. This makes it more difficult for stakeholders outside of China to gauge China's technological progress and formulate strategies that weigh the benefits and risks of collaboration with or supplying Chinese companies.

Semiconductors are Key to China's Drive for Self-Reliance

While Chinese state support for technology development can be seen across many sectors, semiconductors are key to China's self-sufficiency goals because they are fundamental to both national security and critical high-tech growth industries identified by the Chinese Communist Party (CCP).³ The Made in China 2025 plan set a goal that by 2020, 40 percent of chips used in China would be domestically produced. That goal was updated in 2019 to 58 percent.⁴ In 2020, only 16 percent of chips used in China were domestically manufactured.

Semiconductors are a foundational technology for future-oriented industries like quantum computing and what officials call the "new three industries" of electric vehicles, lithium-ion batteries, and solar cells. Semiconductors are also necessary for the integration of artificial intelligence (AI) into existing industries. All of these applications are mentioned in the 2024 Government Work Report.⁵ Moreover, semiconductors are key to China's military modernization.

At the same time, the United States has also identified semiconductors as a key technology for national security, and the European Union has classified advanced semiconductors as one of the four critical technologies which require a risk assessment. This makes China's national team assignments in semiconductors more high profile than in other technologies. Since semiconductors are also inherently dual use—having both civilian and military applications—they have been the focus of recent geopolitical competition between China and the United States. Recent advances in Al have further put semiconductors—the enablers of these advances—on the radar globally.

Government funding for semiconductor production is provided through a variety of channels. The most prominent is the central government's China Integrated Circuit Investment Fund (国家集成电路产业投资基金), also known as the "Big Fund." Established in 2014, the fund is now on its third tranche of investments. It co-exists alongside a variety of local and provincial semiconductor funding programs. Firms in the semiconductor industry have also received a multitude of tax breaks, including corporate income tax exemptions and an R&D tax credit.^{8,9}

The Rise of Huawei: From Telecoms Champion to Supply Chain Integrator

China's efforts to become self-sufficient in science and technology have spanned decades. During the 2000s, China aimed to "catch-up" with the West in fundamental technologies, efforts in which Huawei played a leading role. Huawei benefited from import substitution to build up a homegrown information and communication technology (ICT) industry, transforming it into a national champion in this space.

Huawei was founded in 1987 in the Special Economic Zone of Shenzhen, where its founder, Ren Zhengfei, held strong ties to local government that enabled Huawei to get government contracts.¹⁰

The telecommunications market was dominated by foreign producers, so Huawei worked from the outset to decrease dependence on foreign core technologies and develop self-reliant research and development (R&D). Huawei "rearticulated the state's nationalistic development discourse with the company's growth mission," wrote Yun Wen in the 2020 book The *Huawei Model*, showing how the Ren tied the revival of the Chinese nation from its past humiliation to the company's technological development. Ren, who had served in the military for 20 years, also engendered a military-like culture within Huawei, often called "wolf culture," in which the company sees itself as being at war with its competitors.¹¹

The technology embargo following the crackdown on protests at Tiananmen Square in 1989 contributed to China's growing realization of the strategic importance of indigenous core information technologies. As a result, China became increasingly determined to produce domestic champions in these sectors. In the 1990s, Ren Zhengfei began to articulate the importance of telecommunication equipment to China's military.

At the same time, China's government started to implement preferential tax and government procurement policies for Chinese companies while ending preferential import policies in the telecommunications equipment market.¹²

Huawei's ties to Xi Jinping reach back to 1999, when Xi, then governor of Fujian province, stated that he hoped Huawei could "contribute to Fujian's network construction." In the 2000s, Huawei also laid the foundation for extending its control over the whole telecommunications value chain.

During the 4G wireless network era, China's government used its standardization and regulatory powers to ensure that domestic manufacturers dominate the home market. China backed its own standard, time division long-term evolution (TD-LTE) against the international one, frequency division duplex long-term evolution (FDD-LTE). By providing licenses only for TD-LTE, which European vendors did not offer, the government made sure Chinese equipment manufacturers dominated the market. This "China-only accumulation regime" played a critical role in furthering Huawei's role, which was strengthened after the Edward Snowden revelations about Western telecoms' role in U.S. government surveillance programs, which put China's self-reliance push into overdrive.14 Huawei was able to leverage market dominance in China to become a global player, overtaking Apple as second-largest smartphone seller globally in 2018.

As far back as 2009, Huawei received more than 5 billion yuan (roughly \$732 million at 2009 exchange rates) in unconditional government grants because of its contributions to the development of new high-tech industries in China. Since the early 2000s, Huawei has consistently received both local and central government funds. For instance, in 2023, the Shanghai Municipal Development and Reform Commission announced that it would support the construction of the Huawei Qingpu R&D Center. In addition, Huawei benefited from generous public procurement and domestic protectionism.

Huawei's Designation as National Champion

For Huawei, the government of its hometown, Shenzhen, has played an outsized role in its development. The local government-backed Shenzhen Major Industry Investment Group has invested in a number of companies that are helping Huawei build a self-sufficient chip network in China. This includes investments in three chip manufacturers for the different classes of chips Huawei needs, a third-generation chip development firm, and a materials and machinery company, representing the breadth of the supply chain.

The central government also supports Huawei. Bloomberg and others report that Huawei's assignment to lead the national team in chip manufacturing was a direct order from top central government officials. Huawei reportedly received 215 billion yuan (\$30 billion) in funding from the central and Shenzhen governments since 2021 to build its own chip fabs or to support other companies in doing so.¹⁹

Being chosen as part of—or especially to lead—a national team confers many advantages to a company. Semiconductor Manufacturing International Corporation (SMIC), for instance, received 1.95 billion yuan (\$282.1 million) in subsidies in 2022.²⁰ SMIC has been one of the big winners of the Big Fund and has emerged as a central player in China's self-sufficiency efforts since at least 2019. But there are also negatives from the company's participation in a national team, especially for its international role. SMIC was added to the U.S. Entity List in 2020.



Photo: Humphrey, Shutterstock.com

Huawei is able to have such an outsized role in Chinese semiconductor manufacturing partly because it was added to the U.S. Entity List early and has needed to shift its business model toward domestic production as a result.²¹ Similarly, Huawei has also had to diversify its overall business. Having started out as a narrowly focused telecommunications firm, it is now branching out toward automotive, cloud, e-government, and software products in response to U.S. trade restrictions. In August 2019, at the Shanghai World Artificial Intelligence Conference, Huawei was named as a new national champion in AI, being designated to spearhead research on AI infrastructure and software. In March 2023, Huawei's rotating chairman mentioned that Huawei's goal is to become self-sufficient in three R&D lines: hardware, software, and chip development.

The Mate 60 Pro: Huawei's Victory over U.S. Containment?

In 2019, with the establishment of Huawei's Hubble Technology Investment Co, the company started investing in semiconductor value chains.²²

Ren Zhengfei explained in early 2023 that Huawei's struggle as a result of U.S. "containment" was coming to an end because its engineers are now able to replace many international products.²³ The fruits of this effort were apparent in September 2023 when the company released a new smartphone, the Huawei Mate 60 Pro, containing a 5G-enabled chip that was designed and manufactured domestically.²⁴

This chip, the Kirin 9000S, has reportedly been manufactured using SMIC's 7 nanometer (nm)-class process. HiSilicon, Huawei's chip design arm, based this chip on a previous server processor that it had designed for production at Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacting Company Ltd. (TSMC) before its entity listing. HiSilicon developed its own core based on an instruction set architecture (ISA) known as ARM, its own graphics processing unit (GPU), its own 5G modem, and an Al accelerator.²⁵ Other components also come from Chinese companies, including the 5G-speed radio frequency module. Many of these companies received investments from Huawei's Hubble Technology Venture Capital, which invested in 28 semiconductor-related enterprises in 2021. Notably, however, the memory came from stockpiled South Korean-made inventory. 26,27

Keeping Quiet About Achievements

In communicating the breakthrough of the Mate 60 Pro, Huawei seemed torn between showing strength to the world while trying to avoid further U.S. controls. The new smartphone was not discussed at Huawei's showcase only a week after its official launch and was not billed as having 5G capability. ^{28,29} At the same time, domestic commentators lauded Huawei and pointed out the timing of the release coincided with U.S. commerce secretary Gina Raimondo's visit to China. ³⁰ This was reportedly influenced by direct encouragement from senior officials in China's government. ³¹

While Huawei clearly produced the chip on an SMIC 7nm node, it is unclear if it was produced in a fab owned by Huawei or SMIC. Huawei is currently building or supporting the construction of five semiconductor fabs. In these projects, Huawei does not use its own name, instead relying on other semiconductor companies in China like Fujian Jinhua Integrated Circuit Co.^{32,33}



Photo: Robert Way, Shutterstock.com

Huawei is Addressing Supply Chain Vulnerabilities in Lithography and Electronic Design Automation

Lithography is one of the most concentrated and complex steps of the semiconductor supply chain. There is no alternative method to photolithography for producing chips, which is the process of "printing" integrated circuits onto wafers using ultraviolet light. Currently, there are only three companies in the world producing lithography machines: the Netherlands' Advanced Semiconductor Materials Lithography (ASML) and Japan's Canon and Nikon.34 ASML is the undisputed market leader and the only company able to build an Extreme Ultraviolet (EUV) machine needed for modern chipmaking. ASML has never been able to sell its most advanced lithography machines to China. Recent U.S. and Dutch restrictions extend to even less advanced machines.35

In China, Shanghai Micro Electronics Equipment Group (SMEE) has been charged by officials with lithography development since 2003.36,37 SMEE has built up a supplier network consisting of both stateowned and private companies hoping to integrate their technologies into one lithography machine. While SMEE has seen some success, their products are roughly on par with 20-year-old technology.38 Current SMEE machines are able to produce chips at the 90nm node, while latest-gen chips use a 3nm node. Since 2018, SMEE has promised to produce a deep ultraviolet machine that would enable production of 28nm chips, which are important for many industrial applications. In late 2023, media reports of SMEE's breakthrough in creating a 28nm lithography machine have surfaced, but these have not been confirmed.39

In 2022, Huawei registered a patent for an EUV-capable light source, which suggests it could try to use such a light source in its own lithography machine. 40,41 In 2021, Huawei's Hubble Investment Company invested in a producer of lithography light sources. Industry sources reported that year that lithography was explicitly included in Huawei's strategic plans. 42 Huawei's close relationship with SiCarrier and Zetop Technologies, developers of light sources for lithography, further strengthened the impression that Huawei is becoming a coordinator for a Chinese lithography supply chain. 43

Huawei is also working with Chinese Electronic Design Automation (EDA) companies, which produce software to design chips. Currently, EDA is dominated by Mentor Graphics, Synopsis, and Cadence, all Western companies using U.S. technology subject to export restrictions.⁴⁴ In March 2023, Huawei announced that it would team up with domestic companies to create EDA software capable of designing 14nm chips.⁴⁵

Huawei's Example Pulls Other Companies into China's Drive for Self-Reliance in Chips

With the Chinese government's desire to become self-reliant across the supply chain, developing "key and core technologies" is now priority number one. As opposed to previous self-reliance drives that did not receive much buy-in from private sector actors, businesses across the economy are now on board. This is a result of both an expanded government toolkit and—most importantly—Huawei's example of being cut off from Western technology. 46 As a result of U.S. restrictions which cut it off from Google's Android operating system, Huawei has also become a leader in the mobile operating system space, developing a competitor in its HarmonyOS.

Other companies have been given more specialized roles. Alibaba and Tencent are reportedly now responsible for both further developing RISC-V—an open-source ISA—and developing cores based on RISC-V for other chip designers to use. 47,48 Currently, there are two mainstream instruction set architectures for designing chips: x86 and ARM. While x86 is the most common desktop and laptop architecture, ARM is the most common mobile and embedded architecture. U.S.-based Intel owns the intellectual property (IP) of x86. ARM, a British company with U.S. IP, also has to follow U.S. export controls, and cut off Huawei in 2018. Ever since, China has looked for a different ISA.

RISC-V, which is popular among hackers, fit the bill for an alternative ISA, as its open-source nature protects it from export restrictions. RISC-V, however, is not mature enough for some applications, notably AI.⁴⁹ Alibaba and Tencent—both behemoths in cloud computing and AI in China—are trying to change this. The companies aim to support RISC-V development by building an ecosystem, including new core designs and other silicon building blocks, that can serve as the basis for future chipmaking.⁵⁰

Many Chinese companies, research institutions, and universities have created chips using RISC-V and have contributed to global development of the ISA and key extensions of it since the founding of the RISC-V Foundation in 2015. Chinese involvement in the foundation led to its relocation to Switzerland in 2019 to ensure the U.S. government could not sanction it.51 The Chinese Academy of Sciences (CAS), meanwhile, launched a countrywide initiative to increase RISC-V uptake in 2019.52 In 2021, China's government initiated a big push to increase the use of RISC-V, opening the new "Beijing Open Source Chip Research Institute" (北京开芯 院), co-founded by CAS.53 Other founding partners include Alibaba and Tencent, along with other major Chinese tech firms such as Baidu and ZTE.

The institute is a member of the RISC-V Foundation, hosted the RISC-V China Summit in 2023, and has published its own RISC-V core, Xiangshan, which can run Linux. ^{54,55} Despite RISC-V's high-level backing, Chinese companies continue to use ARM when possible, since ARM is the current de-facto standard for many chips. Alibaba, for instance, has built a chip called Yitian 710 to be compatible with ARM for data center work. ⁵⁶ By investing in RISC-V now, Chinese companies are preparing for an eventual future in which they cannot use modern ARM instruction set and cores, which Huawei is already experiencing.

Policy Implications

Taking Huawei and other big tech companies together, China now has national teams in place for almost all steps of the semiconductor supply chain, from design to front-end and back-end manufacturing, the latter of which is already a strength in China. In addition, China is building up specialized supply chains, like electric carmaker BYD's initiative to manufacture its own chips.⁵⁷

For international partners and rivals, Huawei's vertical integration of the supply chain and its close ties to all of the companies within that chain spell trouble. Cooperation and supply decisions are more difficult for European and U.S. technology firms if they cannot be sure whom they are cooperating with. Huawei's ties to China's military and state security have been well-documented. Its military-civil fusion strategy, though still aspirational, also makes discerning end use and end users difficult. As more and more companies are being tasked with fulfilling strategic goals for China's government, selective de-risking is becoming a greater challenge for the West.

At the same time, recent announcements by national champions like Huawei or large companies like Tencent have been sparse in details. For instance, a video transcoding chip designed by Tencent has been shrouded in mystery. This makes market intelligence and due diligence efforts—already hampered by China's legal setup with the anti-espionage law—more difficult for foreign companies. For Western governments, assessing China's progress in advanced chips is also becoming more difficult. For example, Huawei's recent announcement of its domestically produced, application-specific integrated circuit (ASIC) chips took many governments by surprise.

Conclusion

Pressure from the United States and China's own turn to security-focused development have raised the importance of supply chain security. Semiconductors have been key to China's drive for technological self-reliance, because they are both fundamental to many future technologies and have been the main target of U.S. restrictions so far.

Huawei, which started out as an equipment manufacturer for telecommunications, has taken an especially prominent role in China's technological self-reliance drive. In some respects, Huawei is developing into a behemoth similar to a South Korean chaebol, like the massive conglomerate Samsung. Instead of relying on other, especially foreign companies for many components, Huawei is integrating as much of the semiconductor and wider electronics supply chain into Huawei-owned companies, or a tight network of other Chinese companies. 63 Such a conglomerate has the advantage of being able to subsidize loss leaders, a necessary but not alone sufficient step for advanced manufacturing of semiconductors.

Huawei has proven that it can achieve self-reliance goals in key and core technologies with its success in 5G networks. It has also shown that it is willing to forego quick profits to support strategic goals. Huawei has therefore been given more responsibility for the semiconductor supply chain writ large, receiving generous government support in turn. Huawei even plays the role of ecosystem orchestrator for technologies like EDA software. Its claims of being a private company like any other are therefore less credible.

Endnotes

- Xi Jinping, "Strengthen basic research to achieve highlevel scientific and technological self-reliance and selfreliance," Central People's Government of the People's Republic of China, July 31, 2023, https://www.gov.cn/ yaowen/liebiao/202307/content_6895642.htm.
- Barry Naughton, Siwen Xiao, and Yaosheng Xu, The Trajectory of China's Industrial Policies, UC Insitute on Global Conflict and Cooperation Working Paper, June 2, 2023, https://ucigcc.org/publication/working-paper/the-trajectory-of-chinas-industrial-policies/.
- "US government takes steps to prevent semiconductor sales to China," Euronews.next, October 17, 2023, https://www.euronews.com/next/2023/10/17/us-government-takes-steps-to-prevent-semiconductor-sales-to-china.
- Stewart Randall, "SILICON | Why is China investigating the state-backed semiconductor "Big Fund"?" TechNode, August 12, 2022, https://technode.com/2022/08/12/silicon-why-is-china-investigating-the-state-backed-semiconductor-big-fund/.
- China's National People's Congress 2024, Mercator Institute for China Studies (MERICS) brief, March 14, 2024, https://merics.org/en/merics-briefs/chinas-national-peoples-congress-2024.
- Chad P. Brown and Kevin Wolf, "National security, semiconductors, and the US move to cut off China: Excerpts from the *Trade Talks* podcast," Peterson Institute for International Economics, November 22, 2022, https://www.piie.com/blogs/realtime-economics/national-security-semiconductors-and-us-move-cut-china.
- "Press release: Commission recommends carrying out risk assessments on four critical technology areas: advanced semiconductors, artificial intelligence, quantum, biotechnologies," European Commission, October 3, 2023, https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip_23_4735.
- 8. "关于促进集成电路产业和软件产业高质量发展企业所得税政策的 公告 (Announcement on corporate income tax policies to promote the high-quality development of the integrated circuit industry and software industry)," Ministry of Finance of the People's Republic of China, December 17, 2020, http://szs.mof.gov.cn/zhengcefabu/202012/t20201216_3635155.htm.
- 9. "关于提高集成电路和工业母机企业研发费用加计扣除比例的公告_ 国务院部门文件_中国政府网 (Announcement on Increasing the Super Deduction Ratio of R&D Expenses for Integrated Circuit and Industrial Machinery Enterprises)," Gov.cn, September 12, 2023, archived: https://www.gov.cn/zhengce/zhengceku/202309/content_6905802.htm.

- Yun Wen, The Huawei Model: The Rise of China's Technology Giant, (Champaign, Illinois: University of Illinois Press, 2020), 33.
- Anna Fifield, "'Bloodthirsty' like a wolf: Inside the military-style discipline at China's tech titan Huawei," The Washington Post, December 13, 2018, https://www. washingtonpost.com/world/asia_pacific/bloodthirstylike-a-wolf-inside-the-military-style-discipline-at-chinastech-titan-huawei/2018/12/12/76055116-fd85-11e8-a17e-162b712e8fc2_story.html.
- 12. The Huawei Model, 39.
- 13. Ibid., 44.
- 14. Ibid., 49.
- Ryan McMorrow, "Huawei a key beneficiary of China subsidies that US wants ended," *Phys.org*, May 30, 2019, https://phys.org/news/2019-05-huawei-key-beneficiary-china-subsidies.html.
- 16. "中芯国际、华为等在列,2023 年上海市重大工程清单公布 (SMIC, Huawei, etc. are on the list. Shanghai's list of major projects in 2023 has been announced)," *Global* Semiconductor Observer, January 18, 2023, https://www.dramx.com/News/made-sealing/20230118-33264.html.
- 17. Jeffrey Melnik, "China's "National Champions": Alibaba, Tencent, and Huawei," *Education About Asia 24*, no. 2 (Fall 2019), 28-33.
- "China Secretly Transforms Huawei into Most Powerful Chip War Weapon," *Bloomberg News*, December 1, 2023, https://www.bloomberg.com/graphics/2023-china-huawei-semiconductor/.
- Robert Clark, "US plays whack-a-mole as China tips billions into chip schemes," LightReading, December 1, 2023, https://www.lightreading.com/semiconductors/us-playswhack-a-mole-as-china-tips-billions-into-chip-schemes.
- Ann Cao, "China gave 190 chip firms US\$1.75 billion in subsidies in 2022 as it seeks semiconductor selfsufficiency," South China Morning Post, May 7, 2023, https://www.scmp.com/tech/tech-war/article/3219697/china-gave-190-chip-firms-us175-billion-subsidies-2022-it-seeks-semiconductor-self-sufficiency.
- Caroline Gabriel, "Huawei's reinvention highlights risks of all-out US/China hi-tech cold war," Rethink Research, February 21, 2023, https://rethinkresearch.biz/articles/ huaweis-reinvention-highlights-risks-of-all-out-us-chinahi-tech-cold-war/.
- Fendy Wang, "Huawei vs. Xiaomi: How Two Giants Fueled China's Growth," *EE Times*, March 26, 2020, https://www.eetimes.com/huawei-vs-xiaomi-how-twogiants-fueled-chinas-growth/.

- 23. "任正非: 华为3年完成13000器件替代开发,自研IT系统 MetaERP全面应用 (Ren Zhengfei: Huawei completed the replacement development of 13,000 devices in 3 years, and fully implemented its self-developed IT system MetaERP)," *Global Semiconductor Observation Compilation*, March 20, 2023, https://www.dramx.com/News/IC/20230320-33645.html.
- 24. Wie Siwei, "国产手机厂商自研芯片之行,为何说长路漫漫? (Why do domestic mobile phone manufacturers say it is a long road to self-developed chips?)," *Global Semiconductor Observation Compilation*, August 8, 2023, https://www.dramx.com/News/IC/20230808-34592.html.
- Mark Mantle, "China produziert konkurrenzfähige 7-Nanometer-Chips (China produces competitive 7-nanometer chips)," Heise Online, September 4, 2023, https://www.heise.de/news/China-produziertkonkurrenzfaehige-7-Nanometer-Chips-9294225.html.
- 26. Eduardo Jaramillo, "Huawei's made-in-China smartphone has Washington scratching its head," The China Project, September 22, 2023, https://thechinaproject.com/2023/09/22/huaweis-made-in-china-smartphone-has-washington-scratching-its-head/.
- "Huawei unit invests in lithography, aims to forge complete chip industry chain," Global Times, June 6, 2021, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202106/1225521. shtml.
- 28. "Huawei Mostly Omits Mentioning Mate 60 Phone in Two-Hour Event," Bloomberg News, September 2023, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-09-25/huawei-talks-around-mate-60-phone-in-two-hour-product-event.
- Matthias Sander, "Huawei präsentiert neue Produkte und verschweigt sein 5G-Smartphone (Huawei presents new products and keeps quiet about its 5G smartphone)," NZZ, September 25, 2023, https://www.nzz.ch/technologie/huaweis-5g-smartphone-raetsel-um-mate-60-pro-us-sanktionen-geht-weiter-Id.1757769.
- Liu Feng, "Huawei's Mate 60 Pro a remarkable breakthrough," China Daily, September 26, 2023, https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202309/26/ WS651245f2a310d2dce4bb7e0e.html.
- "China Secretly Transforms Huawei into Most Powerful Chip War Weapon," *Bloomberg News*, December 1, 2023, https://www.bloomberg.com/graphics/2023-chinahuawei-semiconductor/.
- 32. Mark Mantle, "Chipfertigung: Huawei baut Halbleiterwerke unter Fremdnamen (Chip manufacturing: Huawei builds semiconductor factories under third-party names)," Heise Online, August 25, 2023,

- Anton Shilov, "Huawei Builds Secret Fab Network to Avoid U.S. Sanctions," *Tom's Hardware*, August 23, 2023, https://www.tomshardware.com/news/huaweibuilds-secret-fab-network-to-avoid-us-sanctions.
- 34. Che Pan and Iris Deng, "For Chinese chip-making, lack of advanced lithography systems becomes a focal point in wake of Huawei's breakthrough," *South China Morning Post*, October 3, 2023, https://www.scmp.com/tech/tech-war/article/3236528/chinese-chip-making-lack-advanced-lithography-systems-becomes-focal-point-wake-huaweis-breakthrough.
- 35. Benedikt Fuest, "Europas Superstar ist Amerikas wirksamste Waffe gegen China (Europe's superstar is America's most effective weapon against China)," *Welt*, July 8, 2022, https://www.welt.de/wirtschaft/webwelt/plus239795389/ASML-Europas-Superstar-ist-Amerikas-wirksamste-Waffe-gegen-China.html.
- 36. Will Hunt, Saif M. Khan, and Dahlia Peterson, China's Progress in Semiconductor Manufacturing Equipment, Center for Security and Emerging Technology policy brief, March 2021, https://cset.georgetown.edu/publication/chinas-progress-in-semiconductor-manufacturing-equipment/.
- 37. Jan-Peter Kleinhans and John Lee, *China Semiconductor Observatory Baseline Report 2022*, Stiftung Neue Verantwortung e.V. report, December 13, 2022, https://www.stiftung-nv.de/en/publication/china-semiconductor-observatory-baseline-report.
- Ivan Platonov and Xiwen Zheng, "Deep Dive: SMEE and China's Attempt to Replace ASML Tools," *EqualOcean International*, June 23, 2021, https://equalocean.com/analysis/2021062316392.
- Anton Shilov, "Huawei Builds Secret Fab Network to Avoid U.S. Sanctions," *Tom's Hardware*, October 5, 2023, https://www.tomshardware.com/news/chinas-first-28nm-capable-scanner-to-be-delivered-by-end-of-2023.
- 40. "事关EUV光刻技术,中国厂商公布新专利 (Regarding EUV lithography technology, Chinese manufacturers announce new patents)," *Global Semicondutor Watch*, November 25, 2022, https://www.dramx.com/News/cailiao-shebei/20221125-32906.html.
- 41. Judy Lin, "Huawei confirms breakthrough in EUV lithography process optimization," *DIGITIMES Asia*, December 26, 2022, https://www.digitimes.com/news/a20221226VL203/euv-huawei.html.
- Huawei unit invests in lithography, aims to forge complete chip industry chain," *Global Times*, June 6, 2021, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202106/1225 521.shtml.

- 43. "China Secretly Transforms Huawei into Most Powerful Chip War Weapon," *Bloomberg News*, December 1, 2023, https://www.bloomberg.com/graphics/2023-chinahuawei-semiconductor/.
- 44. "Supply Chain Explorer," Emerging Technology
 Observatory, last updated October 16, 2022, https://chipexplorer.eto.tech/?parentNode=N3&selected
 Node=N84.
- 45. "华为基本实现14nm以上EDA工具国产化,国内EDA企业奋起直 追 (Huawei has basically realized the localization of EDA tools for 14nm and above, and domestic EDA companies are catching up)," *Global Semiconductor Observation Compilation*, March 27, 2023, https://www.dramx.com/News/IC/20230327-33692.html.
- 46. Max J. Zenglein and Jacob Gunter, The party knows best: Aligning economic actors with China's strategic goals, MERICS report, October 12, 2023, https://merics.org/en/report/party-knows-best-aligning-economic-actors-chinas-strategic-goals.
- 47. Anna Gross and Qianer Liu, "China enlists Alibaba and Tencent in fight against US chip sanctions," *Financial Times*, November 29, 2022, https://www.ft.com/content/1d017204-96e8-4d0a-a737-83cf091d41da.
- RISC-V refers to a Reduced Instruction Set Computing (RISC) architecture, and is pronounced "risk-five."
- 49. "RISC-V TensorCore," GitHub, accessed February 1, 2024, https://github.com/stillwater-sc/RISC-V-TensorCore.
- Dylan Martin, "Alibaba, Tencent enlisted to help sanction-weary China build RISC-V chips," The Register, December 1, 2022, https://www.theregister.com/2022/12/01/alibaba_tencent_china_riscv/.
- 51. Stephen Nellis and Alexandra Alper, "U.S.-based chip-tech group moving to Switzerland over trade curb fears," *Reuters*, November 25, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-china-semiconductors-insightidUSKBN1XZ16L/.
- Agam Shaw, "How China is Building an Open National Chip Plan Around RISC-V," HPCwire, July 19, 2023, https://www.hpcwire.com/2023/07/19/how-china-isbuilding-an-open-national-chip-plan-around-risc-v/.
- 53. Wang Miao, "中科院开源 RISC-V 处理器"香山"有了新归属: 北京开芯院正式运营,第一批项目启动 (The open source RISC-V processor "Xiangshan" of the Chinese Academy of Sciences has a new ownership: Beijing Open Core Institute is officially operational and the first batch of projects are launched)," *IT Home*, April 10, 2022, https://www.ithome.com/0/612/178.htm.

- 54. "生态合作伙伴 (Ecological partner)," Beijing Open Source Chip Research Institute, accessed February 1, 2024, https://www.bosc.ac.cn/sthb.
- 55. Wang Miao, "中科院开源 RISC-V 处理器"香山"有了新归属: 北京开芯院正式运营,第一批项目启动 (The open source RISC-V processor "Xiangshan" of the Chinese Academy of Sciences has a new ownership: Beijing Open Core Institute is officially operational and the first batch of projects are launched)," *IT Home*, April 10, 2022, https://www.ithome.com/0/612/178.htm.
- 56. Simon Sharwood, "Alibaba Cloud's homegrown Arm CPUs emerge in VM trial," *The Register*, April 14, 2022, https://www.theregister.com/2022/04/14/alibaba_cloud_yitian/.
- 57. Max McDee, "BYD is developing its own autonomous driving chip," *ArenaEV*, May 11, 2023, https://www.arenaev.com/byd_is_preparing_to_launch_its_own_autonomous_driving_chip-news-1799.php.
- Christopher Balding, Huawei Technologies' Links to Chinese State Security Services, Henry Jackson Society report, July 5, 2019, https://ssrn.com/abstract=3415726 or http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3415726.
- Max J. Zenglein and Jacob Gunter, The party knows best: Aligning economic actors with China's strategic goals, Mercator Institute on China Studies report, October 12, 2023, https://merics.org/en/report/party-knows-best-aligning-economic-actors-chinas-strategic-goals.
- Josh Ye, "Tencent says its self-developed video transcoding chip enters mass production," *Reuters*, April 17, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/technology/tencent-says-its-self-developed-video-transcoding-chip-enters-mass-production-2023-04-17/.
- 61. "Has Huawei overcome U.S. sanctions by developing its own 5G chip?" *Reuters*, September 1, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/technology/why-is-huaweis-new-smartphone-generating-so-much-buzz-2023-09-01/.
- 62. Pablo Valerio, "RISC-V Plays Role in China's Chip Destiny," *EPS News*, June 27, 2023, https://epsnews.com/2023/06/27/risc-v-plays-role-in-chinas-chip-destiny/.
- Anton Shilov, "Huawei Builds Secret Fab Network to Avoid U.S. Sanctions," *Tom's Hardware*, August 23, 2023, https://www.tomshardware.com/news/huawei-builds-secret-fab-network-to-avoid-us-sanctions.

Author

Antonia Hmaidi is a Senior Analyst in the Science, Technology and Innovation Program at the Mercator Institute for China Studies (MERICS) in Berlin. She works on the geopolitics of technology, China's pursuit of tech self-reliance (especially in areas like semiconductors, operating systems and internet infrastructure), China's cybersecurity and hacking campaigns. Hmaidi also develops modelling and big data analysis tools and leads MERICS' data task force. She gained experience as a project manager at the Bertelsmann Stiftung, worked at the German Corporation for International Cooperation (GIZ), as a journalist in Asia and at the German Institute for International and Security Affairs (SWP). Antonia holds a bachelor's degree in East Asian Politics and Economics from Ruhr University Bochum and Renmin University of China, and a master's degree in International Relations from the Graduate Institutes of International and Development Studies (IHEID) in Geneva and New Delhi.

About IGCC

The UC Institute on Global Conflict and Cooperation (IGCC) is a network of researchers from across the University of California and the Los Alamos and Lawrence Livermore national labs who produce and use research to help build a more peaceful, prosperous world. We conduct rigorous social science research on international security, the environment, geoeconomics, nuclear security, and the future of democracy; help to educate and train the next generation of peacemakers; and strive to ensure that what we are discovering contributes to a safer world.

For more information: ucigcc.org

About MERICS

The Mercator Institute for China Studies (MERICS) was founded in 2013 by the German Stiftung Mercator to strengthen knowledge and debate about China in Germany and Europe. With international researchers from Europe, the United States and Australia, MERICS is currently the largest European research institute focusing solely on the analysis of contemporary China and its relations with Europe and the wider world. MERICS experts have a wide range of expertise on China, scientific qualifications and methodological skills. With its main premises in Berlin, MERICS also operates an office in Brussels.

For more information: merics.org



